BERRY POMEROY PARISH COUNCIL.

Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Berry Pomeroy Parish Council on 

Thursday 3rd May- Following on from the Annual Parish Meeting at 7.00pm in the Village Hall.
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Cllr J Mills (Chairman)

Cllr D Hooper (Vice-Chairman) 

      
Cllr G Bennett

           Cllr N Boughton

Cllr D Hannaford
County Councillor J Hodgson 
District Councillor J Birch

District Councillor J Green
District Councillor T Pennington.
Also present Mrs T Rowe, Clerk to the Parish Council.
1.  (05.18)   APOLOGIES: were received from Cllr S Misselbrook and 

Cllr M Perring and District Cllr R Vint.
2. (05.18) ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN.

The Clerk asked for nominations for Chairman, and it was proposed by 

Cllr Boughton and seconded by Cllr Hooper that Cllr J Mills be elected Chairman of the Parish Council for the ensuing year.

3. (05.18) ELECTION OF OTHER OFFICERS AND COMMITTEE MEMBERS.
The Chairman then asked for nominations for the other posts, and it was proposed by Cllr Hooper and seconded by Cllr Boughton that the following officers be elected:-
	OFFICE
	person

NOMINATED

	Vice Chairman
	Cllr D Hooper

	Village Hall Rep.
	Cllr N Boughton

	Footpaths
	Cllr M Perring

	Tree Warden
	Cllr G Bennett


4. (05.18)  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST.
Cllr Boughton declared a prejudicial interest in planning application 4302/17/OPA – Land at SX829 613 west and northwest of Berry Pomeroy School, Berry Pomeroy.

5. (05.18)    MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING: 

The minutes of the Parish Council held on 5th April 2018 were agreed as a true record and signed by the Chairman of the meeting. 
6. (05.18)      MATTERS ARISING:
a) No Right Turn at True Street and Provision of “Give Way” sign at Berry Pomeroy roundabout – Cllr Hodgson reported that Devon County Highways were refusing to carry out a “test run” turning right into True Street when travelling from Paignton and she would ask Cllr Hawkins to take this forward.
b) Double yellow lines in Bourton Lane – It had been reported at the last meeting that the yellow lines and those at the garage at Longcombe Cross had been advertised that week by Devon County Council but the lines had yet to be painted
c) Allocation of affordable housing at Great Court Farm.

Cllr Birch reported that the Section 106 agreement for the Great Court Farm development stated that 32 of the homes should be affordable – 3 discounted market units and 7 two bedroom and 1 three bedroom shared ownership units (minimum 40% share).

Cllr Birch continued that he had received quite a few complaints concerning the hedges being cut back in Blackpost Lane.  District Council Enforcement Officers had confirmed that the road was being widened but the Devon banks would be restored.

There were 4 areas of highways works associated with the development:-

1) A385 and Blackpost Lane - extensive works including yellow hatching of the road.

2) Widening of Blackpost Lane

3) Junction into the development

4) A385 and Weston Lane safety improvements

All these works were being supervised by an ecologist.

Cllr Birch had reported to Enforcement Officers that the hedges had been grubbed out at the entrance to the site and this had been registered as an enforcement case as there was no planning permission.

Members noted that there should be an agricultural exemption for the no right turn into Weston Lane; Cllr Hodgson would take this to HATOC.

Cllr Pennington arrived at 7.35pm
Cllr Birch told the meeting that 50% of the affordable homes at the Camomile Lawn development would be let out through South Hams District Council.  The new 60 bed care home would provide 24 hour nursing provision and employment for 65-68 people.  Cllr Hodgson was concerned about the development taking place at Steamer Quay which was a pinch point for bats and felt that Natural England may object as no survey had been carried out.  Cllr Hodgson also raised the issue of the appearance of the area and believed that this site deserved a more interesting design than the massive “big block” that was planned.
7. (05.18) POLICE.
No incidents had been reported on the Police website.  
8. (05.18) REPORTS
Report of County Councillor Jacqi Hodgson

Copies of Cllr Hodgson’s report were circulated at the meeting.

Cllr Hodgson told the meeting that her allowance (£31,500) to put towards pothole repairs in her ward had been trebled, she asked Councillors to email any highways issues to her and Cllr Bennett agreed to send photos of the potholes in the Longcombe Road.

Cllr Hodgson highlighted the new HATOC whole village centre approach to members and the public consultation on proposals for the Special Area of Conservation for bats and the inclusion of wildlife corridors; any development would be required to carry out a biodiversity survey.  The Police had trained Wildlife Officers who should be notified of any wildlife crimes.
Cllr Hodgson told the meeting that Totnes Town Council were writing to Central Government with their concerns on cuts to schools and offered to make the letter available to Berry Pomeroy Parish Council to use should they wish.

Cllr Hodgson also reported that South Hams District Council Clean Air Strategy was out to consultation to 20th June 2018; the officer concerned James Kershaw was scheduled to come to the next Parish Council meeting to discuss this.

Cllr Hodgson would pass the details of the drains and buddle holes in the parish to Cllr Bennett.

Report of District Councillor Trevor Pennington

Transformation Programme

1. Annual Saving £1.7m in 2013 shared services with West Devon

2. 2013 Investment Budget £4.61m, budget to deliver annual revenue savings of £3.3m, mainly staffing, - workforce reduced by 30% overall saving 25%.  Councils net revenue budgets – shared staffing yielded the £6.1m annual savings.

3. Reduced need for office accommodation.

4. Voluntary redundancies – 137 employees – more home working.

5. £2.54m is annual salary saving from 2016/17.

6. 2017/18 - £75,000 of Budget Surplus to fund five additional case management managers within Development Management.

7. South Hams / West Devon Councils awarded title of “Council of the Year” at the “Improvement” and “Efficiency Social Enterprise” awards in 2016.
Enabling Homes to Meet the Needs of All

1. “Executive to consider a business case for formation of a South Hams Council wholly owned company to enable homes to meet the needs for all”.

2. Council to become a housing stock holder.

3. Average South Hams house price £274,975 the highest.
4. South Hams = 10.1% social housing

5. Between 2002 and 2016 – South Hams saw the sharpest deterioration in housing affordability.

6. Availability of good quality private rented accommodation – unaffordable for many South Hams residents.

7. Council already helps deliver affordable housing – Totnes, Dartington, Harberton, Ivybridge - The Village Housing Initiative Model.
8. Housing projects will compromise a mixture of discounted purchase and rented for local people.

9. New residents will rent homes for 5, 10, 15 or 20 years at affordable rent – 80% of market rent.  At the end able to purchase with a 10% gifted deposit.
10. Principles for setting up a WOC (Wholly Owned Company)
10.1. Commercial developers operate a 20% margin, Council could set at 10%.
10.2. A mix of housing types and tenures will be provided – units for sale or rent – minimum ratio 30% affordable will be provided on all Council / WOC schemes.

10.3. Council will need to review its borrowing limits, its treasury management strategy and capital expenditure.

10.4. Funding to acquire land and finance of housing developments.  Majority to be funded by borrowing from Public Works Loan Board or capital receipts from open market sales, Section 106 affordable housing contributions, grant funding and any available Council reserves.

National Housing Federation

1. Housing crisis in South West – one of the most unaffordable regions in the country.

2. Average house price - £270,054 – more than 10 times the typical earnings of the average family.

3. Average family would need a household income of £61,700 to afford to a mortgage.

4. Average cost of renting = £700 per month = 36% of local incomes.

Report of District Councillor John Birch

Cllr Birch reported that Weston Community Hall had been closed due to operational problems.  As this was in the Parish of Berry Pomeroy the District Council wished to involve the Parish Council in decisions on its future.  At present the Hall was owned by South Hams District Council and leased to a Community Company; that organisation was now defunct and the Hall was to revert back to the District Council.  Bridgetown Alive was interested in running the Hall as a Community Asset.  Repairs were needed and discussions were taking place led by Guy Pedrick the responsible District Council Officer.
Cllr Birch asked the Parish Council if they were interested in taking over the Hall or would they support Bridgetown Alive taking over; this would need to be considered.

Cllr Birch told the meeting that the District Council Overview and Scrutiny Committee had approved the installation of electric car charging points – 2 in Totnes, 2 in Dartmouth, 2 in Kingsbridge and 2 in Ivybridge.

Report of District Councillor John Green.
Cllr Green told the meeting that Bridgetown Alive was keen to have a representative from the Parish Council attend their meetings, the next meeting being 6.30pm on Thursday 10th May 2018.
Cllr Green would be attending the site meeting at the local play areas on 15th May at 2.30pm to discuss the future play provision.

There would be an open day at the new 60 bed care home in Totnes on Friday 25th May 2018.

Cllr Green told the meeting that it was important for the Parish Council to have input into the District Council Air Quality Consultation currently taking place.
9. (05.18)   PLANNING.
Consideration was given to the following planning application:-

4302/17/OPA – READVERTISEMENT (REVISED PLANS) outline planning application with some matters reserved for construction of up to 9 dwellings and creation of access – Land at SX829 613 west and northwest of Berry Pomeroy School, Berry Pomeroy.

Cllr Boughton told the meeting that following concerns raised by Berry Pomeroy School, the Headmistress had met with the Architect to discuss the lack of parking, lack of security, sewerage and parking for the school bus and emergency vehicles.
The Architect had confirmed that none of the playground would be lost and 2 routes into the school grounds at the rear had been added to the plans for school use only and both would be gated.   Access into the school field had also been added to the plans to enable grass cutting and the school now had no objections.

The meeting discussed drainage issues at the site and agreed that while the Parish Council was not against additional housing the issues of drainage and flooding still needed to be addressed; the ground in question was frequently water logged and the soak-aways would not work.  It was agreed to recommend refusal.

10. (05.18) FINANCE and accounts to 31st March 2018 and appointment of an internal auditor.
The following payments were approved by the meeting:                  
                                                                                                                £
          Mrs T Rowe - Clerk net salary for April 2018 -  


153.72


Clerk’s Office allowance – April 
 


  
     9.00












    162.72

HMRC  - April





   
                           38.40

South Hams District Council – Printing Neighbourhood Plan  
                61.37

Devon Association of Local Councils – GDPR Training                             48.00

Duncan Irwin – 
Churchyard Grass cutting  

126.00




Pruning Holly bushes and hedge
135.00
    261.00

Stephen Holley 








      97.50

Bank Balances

Balance on Business A/C   26th March 2018                                     £4,880.93
Balance on Savings A/C     3rd July 2017                                          £4,206.57


    £9,087.50
The meeting agreed that Cllr Bennett would speak to Stephen Holley to discuss the lengthsman work that needed carrying out in the Parish.
The Clerk told the meeting that the Parish Council’s usual Internal Auditor from Totnes was no longer working and the Clerk had sought the services of a new internal Auditor who was a retired Chartered Accountant and Parish Councillor from East Portlemouth.  The Parish Council agreed to the appointment of Mrs Lindsey Lindley as their new Internal Auditor.

          11. (05.18) GENERAL DATA PROTECTION REGULATIONS (GDPR).
The Clerk reported that she had attended a training course on GDPR run by the Devon Association of Local Councils on 19th April 2018.
The following points were raised:-

1) A review of the personal information held by the Parish Council would need to carried out.

2) Members of the public should not be named in Parish Council minutes

3) Permission should be sought to hold personal data 
4) A new privacy notice would be added to the Parish Council website.

12. (05.18)  CORRESPONDENCE.
a) The Clerk reminded members concerning the South Devon and Dartmoor CSP Community Safety Forum Event on Thursday 17th May 2018 at Rattery – Cllr Bennett would attend.
b) An email had been received from South Hams District Council asking the Parish Council if it wished to take over the ownership and maintenance of the play park in Parkfield Close which was “aging, had limited play value and was of poor quality”. 
Cllr Hannaford told the meeting that he believed it was very important to retain this facility as a small toddlers play park and Cllr Bennett agreed.  The Clerk would seek further information from the District Council.

13. (05.18) HIGHWAYS & FOOTPATHS.
Cllr Hooper told the meeting that the footpath at True Street had been cut back.
Cllr Hodgson would again report the potholes in Weston Lane and was chasing the developers to carry out repairs.
14. (05.18) BUSINESS AT DISCRETION OF THE CHAIR – (For noting only). 
Cllr Boughton told the meeting that she was concerned that local children had been told by Berry Pomeroy School that they could not use the playing field after school hours.  The Parish Council paid for the lease of the field and it was covered under the Parish Council insurance as an open space.
The Clerk would write to the Head Teacher to quantify when the school needed use of the field (to include after school clubs) so that the area could be used by local people outside of school times.
15. (05.18)  CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS - None.
16. (05.18) NEXT MEETING
7th June 2018 in the VILLAGE HALL from 7.30 pm.
The meeting closed at 8.50 pm
Signed ………………………………… 7th June 2018     (Cllr J Mills, Chairman) 
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